
PO-22639 

 
 

1 

Ombudsman’s Determination 

Applicant Mrs N 

Scheme Aviva Staff Pension Scheme (the Scheme) 

Respondents  Aviva  
  

Outcome  

 

 

Complaint summary  

 

Background information, including submissions from the parties 

 

 



PO-22639 
 

2 
 

 Mrs N says she has no recollection of sending an opt out letter on 10 October 2000, 

or receiving the above letter confirming the opt out. She asked for proof that it was 

sent by recorded delivery but the letter was sent by normal post.  

 Aviva say that when Mrs N was moved onto a CGU contract in September 2000 she 

became eligible to join the CGU pension scheme. Mrs N is recorded as a ‘pension 

scheme opt out’. Under the process at the time Mrs N would have been required to 

contact the Trustee to opt out and the decision was reflected in the payroll record. 

The National Insurance class status would have changed from Class D to Class A to 

reflect that Mrs N was no longer contracted out of the State Earnings Related 

Pension Scheme. No pension deductions were made from Mrs N’s salary from 2000 

until 2013 when she was automatically enrolled into the money purchase section of 

the Aviva Staff Pension Scheme. 

Adjudicator’s Opinion 
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  Mrs N did not accept the Adjudicator’s Opinion and the complaint was passed to me 

to consider. Mrs N has provided her further comments which do not change the 

outcome. I agree with the Adjudicator’s Opinion and I will therefore only respond to 

the key points made by Mrs N for completeness. 

 Mrs N says the refund of contributions paid in November 2000 would have been for 

one month’s contribution and due to her low salary would literally have been pennies. 

She asks if it would be reasonable for anyone to notice a change in their salary for 

the month of November.  She would not have noticed any difference in salary as she 

believes she may have worked a few hours overtime so her salary would never be 

the same amount. 

 Mrs N also says that she believes payslips at that time were sent in the post and she 

was not really interested in scrutinising them as she earned very little and fully trusted 

her employer to pay the correct amount. Furthermore, she had never heard 

colleagues discussing their pension statements and was not aware that annual 

pension statements were issued. 

 Finally, Mrs N says she feels the Adjudicator has taken Aviva's side even though it 

cannot produce the alleged letter she sent to opt out of the Scheme. The letter of 18 

October 2000 was only found after it was realised she was escalating the complaint. 

Ombudsman’s decision 

 

 

 Therefore, I do not uphold Mrs N’s complaint. 

 
Anthony Arter 

Pensions Ombudsman 
2 October 2018 


